

REPORT Published April 26, 2014 · 5 minute read

Making the Case: How to Respond to Critics on the Boston Marathon Bombings



Mieke Eoyang
Vice President for the
National Security
Program

<u>@MiekeEoyang</u>



Aki Peritz

Takeaways

Critics call for Dzhokhar Tsarnaev to be treated as an enemy combatant, but this is ill-informed and counterproductive because:

- The Boston Marathon Bombers don't fit the enemy combatant definition
- Labeling them enemy combatants throws the case into legal limbo
- Law enforcement has a proven record of handling terrorism cases

Since the arrest of the suspect in the Boston Marathon bombings, Dzhokhar Tsarnaev, a few vocal politicians have criticized the actions of law enforcement and the Obama administration. They insist that the suspect should be handled as an "enemy combatant" within a military framework, rather than through civilian courts—courts which have effectively brought to justice a number of high-profile terrorists.

This memo outlines such criticisms and offers guidance and supporting information in responding to these accusations.

The Marathon bomber belongs in federal court, where he will be tried like many terrorists before him. These attacks on law enforcement and the President are ill-informed and counterproductive.

The Tsarnaev brothers do not fit the "enemy combatant" designation.

Senators Lindsey Graham, John McCain, Kelly Ayotte, and Representative Peter King issued a joint statement saying Tsarnaev "clearly is a good candidate for enemy combatant status." ¹

We will prosecute this terrorist through our civilian system of justice... this is absolutely the right way to go and the appropriate way to go.



— Jay Carney, White House Spokesman, April 22, 2013

Senator Graham cited the suspect's Chechen ethnicity and violence in the Caucasus as justification ², and further noted, "[W]e could hold him for a period of time, we could question him without a lawyer, and none of the evidence could be used against him in the criminal proceeding." ³

- We have a precise definition of who our "enemy" is.
 According to the Authorization for Use of Military Force (AUMF), we are at war only with the groups who attacked us on 9/11. ⁴ The U.S. government has defined these as al Qaeda, the Taliban who harbored al Qaeda, and associated forces. People in such groups can be considered "enemy combatants."
- Even if they were part of a violent Chechen group, the Tsarnaevs would not be defined as "enemy combatants."
 Such groups are not part of this definition.
- In any case, Chechnya-based groups were not responsible for the attacks on 9/11 and have not targeted the United States homeland. The Chechen group responsible for multiple brutal attacks against civilian targets in Russia denied responsibility for the Boston attack, saying "Caucasian mujahedeen do not engage in military action with the United States of America." ⁵

Using the "enemy combatant" label would be wrong
—there's no apparent link to al Qaeda in this case.

Using the "enemy combatant" status would delay prosecution and final justice.

There appears to be a great deal of evidence with which to try Dzhokhar Tsarnaev in civilian courts and put him away forever. Placing him in military custody would muddy the legal waters and may in fact help him gain his freedom.

- Labeling an individual an enemy combatant means that they could be held in custody by the military, not by law enforcement. ⁶
- The law surrounding enemy combatant cases is unclear and some cases have taken years to resolve even the initial legal matters. 7

Labeling Dzhokhar Tsarnaev, a U.S. citizen, an "enemy combatant" would throw the case into legal limbo, delaying justice for the victims.

Federal courts are superior to military commissions in cases like this.

- The military commissions are only for non-U.S. citizens. ⁸
- American citizens on U.S. soil are tried by the federal justice system, not by military tribunals. Military commissions have only seen seven terrorism convictions since their post-9/11 inception, and two of those convicted are already free. 9

 Jose Padilla, a U.S. citizen, was labeled an enemy combatant in a controversial Bush administration move; eventually that administration transferred him to the civilian court system, avoiding a Supreme Court battle over his status. ¹⁰

Federal civilian courts—not military commissions—are the best way to ensure justice for victims of the bombings.

Invoking the "public safety" exception first, followed by the Miranda warning, was the right call.

Critics object to reading the suspect his Miranda rights.

- Federal prosecutors announced that they were delaying giving Tsarnaev a Miranda warning, invoking a "public safety" exception, and gathered a great deal of evidence from him at that time. ¹¹
- The public safety exception was recognized by the Supreme Court in 1984 and allows law enforcement officials to question a suspect without Mirandizing in cases where there's concern about an ongoing threat to public safety. ¹²
- Once it became clear that the immediate threat was over, it made sense to move the suspect into the criminal justice system by reading him his rights. According to press reports, the suspects had already confessed the bombing to a witness, so prosecutors can make their case without Tsarnaev's pre-Miranda statements. 13

Law enforcement officials made the right call by first ensuring the public's safety and by then ensuring that proper procedures were followed to swiftly implement justice.

It's a mistake to make this case about Islam.

Some critics of the Administration's approach to Boston assume that the U.S. is at war with radical Islam. Senator Graham said, "We're at war with radical Islamists and we need to up our game." ¹⁴ Congressman King said, "We're at war with Islamic terrorism. It's coming from people within the Muslim community by the terrorists coming from that community, just like the mafia comes from Italian communities." ¹⁵

- Successful counterterrorism relies on communities
 working with law enforcement to identify bad actors.
 According to the New America Foundation, "Over onefifth of the post-9/11 Islamist terrorism cases originated
 with tips from Muslim community members or involved
 the cooperation of the families of alleged plotters." 16
- In 2010, the FBI arrested a man plotting to bomb the Washington, D.C. Metro after a member of the local Muslim community contacted it. ¹⁷
- It's clear that the Tsarnaev brothers are considered outliers by their community. Even their uncle, Ruslan Tsarni, called them "losers... [they] put a shame (sic) on the entire Chechen ethnicity." 18

This kind of argument harms our counterterrorism efforts

Conclusion

Law enforcement officials identified, tracked down, and captured suspects in the Boston Marathon bombing in less

than a week. Second-guessing their decisions before all the facts are in is unwise and bad public policy.

Moreover, the steps recommended by critics are counterproductive and have long been discredited by law enforcement and intelligence professionals.

TOPICS

TERRORISM 98

END NOTES

- "Graham, McCain, Ayotte and King Statement on Enemy Combatant Status For Boston Suspect," Press Release, The Office of Senator Lindsey Graham, April 20, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.lgraham.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?
 http://www.lgraham.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?
 http://www.lgraham.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?
 http://www.lgraham.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?
 fuseAction=PressRoom.PressReleases&ContentRecord_id=283aeb5a-ffc4-7534-730b-b9df7e3a648f.
- 2. Ryan J. Reilly, "Lindsey Graham: Boston Suspect's 'Ties to Radical Islamic Thought' Justifies 'Enemy Combatant' Status," The Huffington Post, April 23, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/04/23/lindsey-graham-enemy-combatant_n_3140078.html?

 http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/04/23/lindsey-graham-enemy-combatant_n_3140078.html?

 http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/04/23/lindsey-graham-enemy-combatant_n_3140078.html?
- 3. Ryan J. Reilly, "Lindsey Graham: Boston Suspect's 'Ties to Radical Islamic Thought' Justifies 'Enemy Combatant' Status," The Huffington Post, April 23, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/04/23/lindsey-graham-enemy-combatant_n_3140078.html?
 http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/04/23/lindsey-graham-enemy-combatant_n_3140078.html?
- **4.** United States, Congress, Senate, "Authorization for Use of Military Force," 107th Congress, 1st Session, September 18, 2001. Accessed April 25, 2013. Available at: http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-107publ40.

- **5.** Anna G. Arutunyan, "Russians, Chechens deny ties to bombing suspects," *USA Today*, April 21, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2013/04/21/21/chechnya-russia-boston-bombings/2100779/.
- 6. Rachel Weiner, "Experts: 'Enemy combatant' designation would make no sense in Tsarnaev case," The Washington Post, April 22, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/the-fix/wp/2013/04/22/experts-enemy-combatant-designation-would-make-no-sense-in-tsarnaev-case/.
- 7. Hamdan v. Rumsfeld, No. 05-184, United States Supreme Court, published by Cornell Law School, Legal Information Institute, Argued March 28, 2006—Decided June 29, 2006. Accessed April 25, 2013. Available at: http://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/html/05-184.ZS.html.
- **8.** USC Sec., 948c, 2006. Published by Cornell Law School, Legal Information Institute. Accessed April 23, 2013. Available at: http://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/10/948c.
- 9. Bill Mears, "Military terror convictions to get high-profile judicial review," CNN, April 23, 2013. Accessed April 23, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.cnn.com/2013/04/23/justice/court-appeal-terror/; See also "By the numbers," *The Miami Herald*, November 27, 2007. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.miamiherald.com/2007/11/27/322461/by-the-numbers.html.
- 10. Padilla v. Rumsfeld, No. 03-2235, 03-2438, United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit, December 18, 2003. Accessed April 23, 2013. Available at: http://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-2nd-circuit/1423225.html.
- 11. Luke Johnson, "Dzhokhar Tsarnaev Receives Miranda Rights After Delay For Public Safety Exception," The Huffington Post, April 22, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/04/22/dzhokhartsarnaev-miranda n 3134745.html.

- **12.** New York v. Quarles, No. 82-1213, United States Supreme Court, June 12, 1984. Accessed April 23, 2013. Available at: http://caselaw.lp.findlaw.com/cgi-bin/getcase.pl?court=us&vol=467&invol=649.
- **13.** Wendy Ruderman, Serge F. Kovaleski and Michael Cooper, "Officer's Killing Spurred Pursuit in Boston Attack," *The New York Times*, April 24, 2013. Accessed April 25, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/25/us/officers-killing-spurred-pursuit-in-boston-attack.html.
- **14.** Andrea Drusch, "Graham: 'We need to up our game'," POLITICO, April 21, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013.

 Available at: http://www.politico.com/blogs/politico-live/2013/04/graham-we-need-to-up-our-game-162209.html.
- **15.** Katie Glueck, "Peter King: Stop Being 'Politically Correct'," *POLITICO*, April 20, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at:

 http://www.politico.com/story/2013/04/peter-king-politically-correct-90369.html#ixzz2RKOnxAGf.
- **16.** "Post-9/11 Jihadist Terrorism Cases Involving U.S. Citizens and Residents: An Overview," The Homegrown Threat, New America Foundation and Syracuse University's Maxwell School of Public Policy. Accessed April 23, 2012. Available at: http://homegrown.newamerica.net/overview.
- **17.** Matt Apuzzo and Adam Goldman, "U.S. Muslims Tipped FBI to D.C. Subway Bomb Plot," *The Seattle Times*, October 28, 2010. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at: http://seattletimes.com/html/nationworld/2013287481 terror29.html.
- 18. "'Dzhokhar, if you're alive, turn yourself in and ask for forgiveness'," Transcript of Statement by Ruslan Tsarni, The Guardian, April 19, 2013. Accessed April 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2013/apr/19/dzhokhar-tsarnaev-ruslan-tsarni-forgiveness.